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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To update Committee on progress with the extension of the three-stream service beyond the trial round.

1.2
To make decisions on the procurement of vehicles and wheeled bins.

1.3
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

●
Council ambitions – to protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

●
Community objectives – to achieve environmental excellence

●
Corporate priorities (2005 to 2008) – to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy.  

●
To support the commitments in the Corporation Action Plan, we will

	
	ACTION
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS



	
	Consult on the provision of wheeled bins which would enable an extension of the kerbside collection of recyclables


	The three stream refuse collection of recycling service will start to be rolled out and one collection round starting at the end of March 2006, the service will be extended to all parts of the borough over the following three financial year.



	
	Raise awareness of waste minimisation recycling and composting


	The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 315Kg per property per annum and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives


2
BACKGROUND

2.1
The principles adopted by Committee in recent years have followed the waste hierarchy principles in that we should try to secure a reduction in the amount of waste produced as well as improving the Council’s performance at recycling household waste.

2.2
At the same time, Committee have been determined that any increase in cost as a result of changes in our approach to waste management should be kept to a minimum.

2.3
In order to satisfy the aims of increasing participation in recycling whilst keeping the increase in costs to a minimum, Committee decided to trial a three stream kerbside collection service using 140 litre wheeled bins where the residual waste is collected every week and on alternate weeks recycling streams of green waste and mixed dry recyclables are collected.

2.4
Earlier this year I reported the results of a survey of households on the trial round.  This demonstrated a high level of satisfaction with the service but also some points for improvement as we roll out the service to other parts of the borough.  Committee decided that the service should be rolled out to the whole of the borough, with the next phase intended to extend to cover up to half the total number of properties in the borough as quickly as possible.

2.5
Committee also adopted a series of policies to cover the issues of side waste and assisted collections as the service is rolled out. (Minute No 647, see Appendix`A`)

3
PLANNING THE ROLL OUT

3.1
Following an analysis of the current service by Entec and modelling of the new service broad schematics were produced for the new arrangements to be rolled out to approximately half the borough.

3.2
Once this exercise had been carried out, officers have been engaged on an intensive programme of site visits and analysis to determine the suitability of containers for individual locations and the likelihood of wheeled bins being manageable.

3.3
On the basis of those site visits, the roll out plans are under regular revision, but in broad terms, the areas planned for the roll out include:

Longridge / Chipping / Bleasdale / Hurst Green / Dutton / Chaigley / Mellor / Mellor Brook / Ribchester / Osbaldeston / Balderstone / Clayton-le-Dale / Old York

4
VEHICLES

4.1
Using the Yorkshire Purchasing Framework Contract as agreed at the last meeting of this Committee prices were invited from five suppliers for vehicles in the categories of 18ton, 23ton and 26ton GVW.  Submissions were received back and were analysed for compliance with the specification, the maintenance implications and, where possible, loan vehicles of a similar nature were requested for examination.

4.2
Following technical analysis, and in consultation with the Chairman, I have placed orders for the following vehicles from Geesink / Norba:


● 26 tonne @ £182,379.00


● 23 tonne @ £177,314.00


● 18 tonne @ £170,684.00

4.3
Committee should note that these vehicles are on a delivery period of approximately 26 weeks. On placing the order for the vehicles a clearer delivery date will be given.

5
WHEELED BINS

5.1
At your meeting in May, you approved the use of Yorkshire Purchasing Organisations Framework Agreement for the purchase of wheeled bins in connection with the roll out of the service.  Prices were invited for various options.  The manufacturers were asked to quote for delivery as this is a complex logistical exercise that requires the use of specialist contractors with whom the manufacturers are very familiar.

5.2
Taking these factors into consideration, the lowest tenderer was MGB/TITAN and after consulting with the Chairman, I have authorised the ordering of the total 38799 wheeled bins approximately half of which will be delivered within the first phase in September of this year. The total cost of bins and delivery will be £568084.00.

5.3
An issue which needs to be considered by Committee at this stage and which has caused some controversy in recent months because of newspaper coverage is whether chips should be inserted in the wheeled bins before distribution.

5.4
The issue of  “chipping” bins has been characterised in the press as a way for local authorities to spy on householders.  It is possible in theory that chips could be used to record information about the waste generated by households and if the government’s suggestions of rewarding households that recycle waste are to progress, then some mechanism needs to be in place to measure performance. This issue is referred to in the report entitled `Emerging Waste Strategies` which is reported later on this Agenda for information.

5.5
However, the chip in the bin is intended at this stage simply to hold the address to which the bin has been delivered, which will, of course, help us in returning bins which go missing.

5.6
The reason for bringing this issue to Committee at this stage is the disparity in costs of having chips inserted in the bins at manufacturing stage when compared with a retro fitting exercise once bins had been issued.

5.7
The cost for fitting chips to 38,799 bins, at the time of manufacture is £29,459.25 whilst a retro fit for the same number of bins would cost £77,598.  In addition to this, we would have to retro-fit to the bins that are already issued at a cost of £36,500

5.8
For that reason, Committee need to take a view on whether you think it is possible, or likely, that in future the Government or the Lancashire Waste Strategy might require that we should have a mechanism for monitoring recycling performance.

5.9
If it is likely that that will happen in the future then it would make sound business sense to have the chips fitted at manufacturing stage.

5.10
It may be worth noting that other authorities in the north west have adopted the practice of chipping bins (usually for recycling streams).  In recognition of the information that could be usefully generated, there is evidence that this has not been controversial when it has not been sensationalised by the media. Chipped bins are also very useful in respect of providing a cost effective commercial waste collection and recycling service to businesses.

6
TIMESCALES

6.1
As mentioned above, the wheeled bins have been ordered for delivery in September with the intention of roll out of the service taking place in October 2007.

6.2
This is a very tight timescale, but it would allow some bedding in period before the seasonal disruptions that occur around Christmas time every year.

6.3
In order to achieve this timescale, we would have to commence the new service without the benefit of the new vehicles, but this would be achievable as long as appropriate stand by arrangements are in place. 

7
INFORMATION FOR HOUSEHOLDERS

7.1
The changes to waste collection in the first phase of roll out go much further than simply the issuing of wheeled bins.

7.2
There will be changes to collection days and, perhaps more importantly, changes to point of collection.

7.3
In order to introduce these changes as smoothly as possible it is essential that the information that we provide to householders is as comprehensive and as clear as possible.  Officers are reviewing information provided in other authorities in order to develop and improve the information that we provided at the trial round last year. Every household in the Borough will receive details relating to the service as it applies to them. To do this within the timescale indicated will require additional administrative support.

8
RISK ASSESSMENT

8.1 Resources:

There is provision in the capital programme for the purchase of three refuse collection vehicles in the sum of  £550,000.00.This covers the tenders received.  There is provision in the capital programme for the purchase of wheeled bins in the sum  of £644,500. The tender received was within budget.  

8.2 Technical, Environmental and Legal

Whilst the trial round has been very successful from the point of view of the customer, we did experience some difficulties with the operation of the system and the way that our workforce adapted to new practices.  In addition to that, we have been the subject of intense scrutiny by the Health and Safety Executive and their suggestions for improved working practices have informed the design of the new round.  In general terms, the environmental benefits of moving towards wheeled bins should be noticeable in that the problem of animals tearing open refuse bags does disappear.

8.3 Political

There are no political issues arising as a direct result of this report.

8.4 Reputation

The Council`s move to change the way the council’s refuse collection and recycling service is delivered has been warmly welcomed by the residents in the trial round.  The problems of side waste may, in some cases be contentious, but it is an important issue in the provision of the new service and the drive to minimise the amount of waste going to landfill.  Similarly the move towards different collection points may, in some cases be contentious and committee have previously decided that a help list should be available for households where there is nobody resident who can manage the bins. The changes that are about to be introduced are very significant in a service that is provided to every household in the borough.  Experience in other boroughs suggests that there will be some resistance to the new arrangements.  However, the council has no choice but to take action to change the way that households, and we, deal with waste.  The long-term benefits of this change in service match very closely the ambitions of the Ribble Valley community as expressed in the regular Customer Satisfaction Surveys in recent years.

9 RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

9.1 Note the decision taken with regard to the purchase of the 3 new refuse collection vehicles;

9.2 Note the decision to purchase all of the wheeled bins necessary for the introduction of the service to all remaining properties where it is practicable to do so, with the delivery being in two phases.

9.3 Decide whether or not the wheeled bins should be fitted with chips for the purpose of owner identification and identifying participation rates.

9.4 Agree that the additional resources that will be required to introduce the service before the new vehicles are delivered and the costs involved with the production and delivery of the information booklets, letters and plans shall be met from within existing revenue and capital budgets allocated to the project.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers – Appendix A 

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.

APPENDIX A

THREE STREAM REFUSE COLLECTION AND RECYCLING SERVICE – PROPOSED EXTENSION

The Director of Community Services submitted a report setting out the issues and proposing a way forward for the extension of the three stream refuse collection and recycling service to other parts of the Borough during 2007/08.  It was a very detailed report which outlined the background to the introduction as a trial scheme “The Three Stream Waste Collection” and the numerous problems encountered and lessons learned from this.   He reminded Committee that the Council’s Corporate Plan commits the Authority to a target of recycling and composting 56% of all waste produced in Ribble Valley by 2015 and to extending the three stream refuse collection service to all parts of the Borough by the end of 2008/09 and minimising the waste produced by each household served.  Various questions had been analysed and careful consideration now needed to be given in order to be able to take this matter forward.  These were, in particular, with regard to the size of the wheeled bins, publicity, how and where wheeled bins should be collected, health and safety implications, cost sharing agreements with Lancashire County Council, waste paper collection and what is needed in order to be able to roll the service out to other parts/remainder of the Borough.  The risk assessment took into account the resources required as well as the technical, environmental, legal, political issues and the Council’s reputation.

Several Councillors commented on the excellent report submitted and the detail included therein and felt that it was imperative that this service be rolled out to the rest of the Borough as quickly as possible but in a measured and cautious way.  Evaluations of all locations throughout the Borough needed to take place so that the service will be as good as it possibly can be.

Councillor Berryman was given permission to speak on this item and referred to the health and safety issues.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve

1.
That the collection system to be rolled out eventually to the maximum number of domestic properties in the Borough shall be based on the three wheeled bin system, reduced to two where properties do not have a garden.

2.
The collection of residual waste continues to be by way of a 140ltr burgundy wheeled bin on a weekly basis supported with a policy of not collecting any side waste (other than the collection immediately following Christmas).

3.
The collection of green/garden waste is by way of a 140ltr green wheeled bin on a fortnightly basis only supported with a policy of not collecting any green/garden waste which is not contained within the wheeled bin.  

4.
The collection of mixed dry recyclables (glass, cans and plastic bottles) continues by way of a 140ltr blue wheeled bin on a fortnightly basis only supported with a policy of not collecting any similar waste which is not contained within the wheeled bin.

5.
The collection of wheeled bins/waste from premises such as rows of terraced houses/cottages or where access is difficult shall be from specified locations only eg end of terrace/front door, etc to comply with Health & Safety inspection requirements and to aid the operational efficiency of the service.

6.
The collection of wheeled bins/waste from properties in predominately rural locations which have difficult or long access tracks shall be from specified locations eg where the access track meets the adopted public highway.

7.
There shall be a policy of not collecting side waste in order to encourage residents to reduce the amount of waste produced, reuse where possible and recycle efficiently and so that the service provided is affordable and sustainable.

8.
There shall be a policy of providing ‘assisted collections’ where it can be demonstrated that no one resident in a particular household is capable due to an acknowledged incapacity of placing their waste in the containers provided at the designated collection point.

9.
The period within which the specified bulky household item collection service is to be provided shall be extended to up to 10 working days and shall specifically exclude any requests for the collection of ‘side waste’ not removed as part of the wheeled bin collection service.  A revised policy setting out the terms of the service shall be set out and published.

10.
The system shall be extended to cover in total approximately half the number of residential properties in the Borough during 2007/2008 and the remainder of properties during 2008/2009.

11.
That a project management plan be submitted to the next meeting of Community Committee on Tuesday 13th March 2007 setting out the various stages of the process to be undertaken as soon as possible for the introduction of the next phase of the scheme.

12.
That an examination of the paper collection service to be carried out and consideration be given to including collection of cardboard as part of the service.

13.
That sufficient resources be committed to this project as are necessary to allow the service to be rolled out to the whole of the Borough.

DECISION









